
STATE OF NEW YORK 
NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL CONSERVATION 

Division of Materials Management 
625 Broadway, Albany, New York 12233-7256 
Phone: (518) 402-8651 Fax: (518) 402-9024 

 

Safety-Kleen Corporation - Thornwood 
Town of Thornwood, Westchester County 

 
NOTICE OF PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 

NOTICE OF GROUNDWATER MONITORING COMPLETION REPORT APPROVED 
NOTICE OF PERMIT TERMINATION 

 
Notice is hereby given that the public is invited to comment on a final determination 

proposed by the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) 
that the facility’s RCRA permit may be terminated as RCRA Post-Closure Care (PCC) 
and Corrective Action (CA) at the facility are complete. The proposed determination is 
described in a Fact Sheet developed by New York State's RCRA Program.  The Fact 
Sheet provides further details on the proposed determination.   

 
Proposed Determination: NYSDEC has determined that remedial actions to 

address contamination related to the Safety-Kleen Thornwood site in Thornwood, New 
York have been completed. The Department believes that the remedial activities 
conducted at the site over the last thirty (30) years are protective of human health and 
the environment and satisfies the corrective action requirements.  

 
Following this Public Comment Period and the Department’s evaluation of any 

comments received, the Department shall either terminate the facility’s PCC/CA permit 
or require the facility to take any additional actions that are warranted. 

 
Document Availability: Copies of the Fact Sheet as well as project documentation 

and reports are available for public review at NYSDEC Central Office or an electronic 
copy may be obtained at either https://www.dec.ny.gov/data/DecDocs/360044/ or by 
contacting Cecia Bicknell at the address below.  
  
Public Comment Period: A public comment period has been established from November 
30, 2022 to January 17, 2023. Comments on this determination are encouraged and may 
be submitted no later than January 17, 2023 to: 

 
Cecia Bicknell 

New York State Department of Environmental Conservation 
Division of Materials Management 

Bureau of Hazardous Waste & Radiation Management 
625 Broadway 

Albany, New York 12233-7256 
cecia.bicknell@dec.ny.gov 

(518) 402-8651 

 
Next Steps: The Department will address any comments relative to this 

determination that are received during the public comment period in a Responsiveness 

https://www.dec.ny.gov/data/DecDocs/360044/
mailto:cecia.bicknell@dec.ny.gov


Summary.  The Responsiveness Summary will be sent to each person who submits 
written comments and requests such notice. A notice of the final decision will be sent to 
each interested citizen or organization who submitted written comments or has requested 
such notice. 

 


